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	IBBY SA  Box 847  Howard Place  7450  South Africa

email  info@ibbysa.org.za 

Books for Africa newsletter email  booksforafrica@iafrica.com 
website  www.ibbysa.org.za 


· IBBY SA is the South African section of IBBY.

· IBBY is the International Board on Books for Young People.

· IBBY SA’s area of interest is everything to do with South African books for children and young people.

· If you are a member of IBBY SA, you are also a member of IBBY.

· IBBY’s 2004 World Congress was hosted by IBBY SA in Cape Town.
· Its next World Congress will be in Copenhagen, Denmark, in 2008

Wamkelekile! Sithemba ukuba uza kuthanda ukufunda eli phepha eli futshane eli neendaba.
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The announcement of this Award was made on 31 March at the Bologna Children’s Book Fair. Here is the announcement:

‘The Hans Christian Andersen Jury of the International Board on Books for Young People (IBBY) announces that Jürg Schubiger (Switzerland) is the winner of the 2008 Hans Christian Andersen Author Award and Roberto Innocenti (Italy) is the winner of the 2008 Hans Christian Andersen Award for Illustration. 

The Awards will be presented to the winners at the opening ceremony of IBBY’s Congress in Copenhagen, Denmark on Sunday, 7 September 2008.’

It’s difficult not to be profoundly disappointed that our two nominations – Beverley Naidoo for author and Piet Grobler for illustrator – didn’t make it, but we nonetheless applaud the winners. To Beverley and Piet we say that our admiration for your work is undimmed and undiminished!

Astrid Lindgren Memorial Award
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The Astrid Lindgren Memorial Award for 2008 goes to the Australian author Sonya Hartnett.  

The jury’s motivation is as follows:

‘Sonya Hartnett (Australia) is one of the major forces for renewal in modern young adult fiction. With psychological depth and a concealed yet palpable anger, she depicts the circumstances of young people without avoiding the darker sides of life. She does so with linguistic virtuosity and a brilliant narrative technique; her works are a source of strength.’

Sonya Hartnett, born 1968 in Melbourne, Victoria, made her publishing debut at the age of just 15, since when she has written 18 novels for children, young people and adults – although she herself generally prefers not to specify which age group she is writing for. She is one of the authors currently charting a new course in both form and content for teen fiction, bringing it closer to adult fiction and blurring the distinction. She also constantly pushes her own boundaries. No two works are alike. She skilfully adapts her beautiful, precise and illustrative language and her artful narrative technique to the requirements of each novel.

VinnigVra / QuickQuiz
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Last time we asked when and where the Hans Christian Andersen Awards would be announced, and we’ve had ONE correct answer (as well as one half-correct one). The answer was:

31 March 2008 at the Bologna Children’s Book Fair

On its way to Sue Adams will be the very first book published in the new Songololo imprint: The Singing Chameleon by Gcina Mhlophe and Kalle Becker. Sue, please let us know in which language you would like the book (it’s published in English, Afrikaans, Xhosa, Zulu and Sesotho), and to which postal address we should send it.

Here’s this month’s competition. Read this story:

Finding a New Voice

There was once a lovely millipede that liked to sing. So it went into the forest in search of a home. It found one, in a knot of a tree that had lots of buds that blossomed into books. This singing millipede of ours was happy and comfortable in the knot of the tree for a number of years and produced lots of blossoming books itself. For a while it lost its voice. And then … what happened next?

Complete the story, giving all the characters names, and send it to booksforafrica@iafrica.com .

Ester Richards
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Ester Richards died on 11 February 2008.

Books were Ester’s passion and most of her working life was spent with Exclusive Books in Johannesburg, and later in Cape Town, where she was responsible for starting the Constantia Branch.

I knew of her when she was at Exclusive, but I only really got to know her when she retired and, clearly wanting to keep busy and remain involved with books, she started a business called Between the Covers from her home in Rondebosch.

I looked forward to her visits as she brought with her a wonderful pile of books, carefully selected for my particular school. She would comment on each book and if she hadn’t read the whole thing she would still have read up on it and be able to supply some helpful information. 

I loved her passion for books; her special interest and expertise was children’s books. She was extremely knowledgeable and I learnt a lot from her. I also admired the way she got on with her life in spite of her debilitating arthritis. I never heard her complain about her health.

I will miss her enthusiasm and love of children’s books.

– Kathy Madlener

Kids’ Lit Quiz
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The winning Springfield Team pictured here in Johannesburg with Wayne Mills the quiz master from Auckland New Zealand and Penny Hochfeld from Exclusive Books who are the SA sponsors.

The Kids’ Lit Quiz™, the only competition that rewards reading, is an annual international literature competition. 

It aims to motivate children and young people to read for pleasure and develop the habit of sustained reading by offering them irresistible reading challenges and enormous fun with a competitive element and great team-building opportunities. 

Teams of four students work together to answer wide-ranging literary questions. The winning team from each region competes in the national final.
The Springfield team flew up to Johannesburg to compete in the SA National Finals. There were 10 teams from around SA taking part and the answering was done with a buzzer; if your first answer was wrong, you didn’t get another chance to answer.

The final result was very close with the Springfield team beating the team from St John’s in Johannesburg by one point. The girls were very excited: they won R2000, a R50 gift voucher each from Exclusive Books, plus other book prizes.

This year the World Finals will be held in Oxford, England, in July and the girls from Springfield Convent in Wynberg, Cape Town, have been invited to participate. All their expenses are paid for by the sponsors once they get to Oxford.

We wish them lots of luck.

– Kathy Madlener

If anyone has some spare cash floating around that could be useful for the airfares, please let Kathy know at Springfield.

Songololo on the move!
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Shuter and Shooter Publishers, one of South Africa’s oldest and most respected publishing houses, is pleased to announce that it has recently acquired the award-winning children’s picture book imprint, Songololo. Songololo was previously an imprint under the New Africa Books/David Philip Publishers umbrella. 
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In September last year, Shuter and Shooter launched their trade imprint, known as SHUTER. The acquisition of SONGOLOLO further demonstrates the company’s commitment to contributing to general book publishing in South Africa, and to further their strategic direction.

It is widely acknowledged that SONGOLOLO has made a valuable contribution to publishing in South Africa, it being one of the first local imprints for children which portrayed diverse peoples in its stories – hence its tagline, Books for all our children.  

Marie Philip, non-executive Director at New Africa Books, was instrumental, along with well-known South African author and illustrator Niki Daly, in the founding of this delightful children’s imprint back in 1989. It features books by some of South Africa’s foremost authors, including Niki Daly’s Papa’s Lucky Shadow and Mama, Papa and Baby Joe, and Joan Rankin’s Wow! It’s Great Being a Duck. The Dove, by Dianne Stewart and illustrated by Jude Daly, was the winner of the Hungarian Children’s Books of Distinction Award in 1994.

Arabella Koopman, Publishing Manager for the SHUTER and SONGOLOLO imprints, is very familiar with SONGOLOLO from her time as Publishing Director at New Africa Books. She looks forward to continuing the relationships developed between the imprint and authors, and developing a frontlist every bit as strong as the imprint’s backlist. 

Building on this strong, quality backlist, two new titles will be released under the SONGOLOLO imprint in March/April 2008. The Singing Chameleon, to be published in five South African languages, is a charming story retold by Gcina Mhlophe and illustrated by Kalle Becker, about an insecure little chameleon that finally finds his own voice, and place, in the world. 

The Squeaky Creaky Bed, by UK-based author Pat Thomson and featuring wonderful illustrations by Niki Daly, is a whacky tale about a little boy who is forced to sleep in a very squeaky old bed at his Grandfather’s house. 

For further enquiries, please contact Jody Fraser at jody@shuter.co.za. 

 ‘David Philip and I are, of course, nostalgically rather sad to see the imprint leave New Africa Books … but we send it with confidence into the care of Arabella Koopman and Shuter, and wish it well.’ 

– Marie Philip, New Africa Books.

Bookchat Site Launched
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First, here is the official media release received:
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Visitors to the newly launched www.bookchat.co.za will find much of the flavour of the old Bookchat magazine which appeared between 1976 and 1997. There are reviews of South African books, archives with local book awards and book events, lists of recommended books. A new feature is the SACBIP database (South African Children’s Books in Print) with its search facilities. The nearly 2000 titles listed contain almost all South Africa’s English-language books and about 300 (so far) in isiXhosa. Visitors can look up authors, illustrators, titles and find out the geographical settings of stories, etc. More search features will gradually be added.

Bookchat is a non-profit project and the database and articles are therefore freely available to parents, researchers, teachers and librarians. A number of links to book-related websites have been included. Editor Jay Heale invites all those interested in South African children’s literature to link their own sites to www.bookchat.co.za JAY HEALE

Note new email: jayheale@telkomsa.net
Books for Africa decided to find out a bit more, and so we asked Jay Heale these questions:

BfA: Apart from your obvious interest in books for children and young people, how has www.bookchat.co.za come about – why have you decided to create this website?

JH:  Two reasons. I was saddened by the demise of the Bookchat magazine (after 21 years of publication) in 1997 – and I saw the constant lack of an available list of South African children’s books.

BfA:  I think your lists of ‘Top 10’ in different age categories are great. What will you do if you like new books that come along – will ‘Top 10’ become ‘Top 11’, etc.?

JH:  One of the 10 is already 11! Although my intention is to drop off an older or less deserving title as necessary.

BfA: I couldn’t find the SACBIP database anywhere, with the list of isiXhosa books. I tried clicking on each item on the left-hand side menu, but that got me nowhere. Where should I have looked?

JH:  The database is accessed through the search facilities (in the South African Children’s Books in Print box) in the bottom right-hand corner. The full list of nearly 2000 titles (so far and more coming) is not available on its own. The best list of isiXhosa books is inside the PASA publication Writings in Nine Tongues.
BfA: Now I see it! I wasn’t expecting a search engine. Your book reviews are accessed by the year in which you wrote them. That’s not user-friendly – why did you do it that way, and can you still rearrange them, say, alphabetically?

JH:  I’m puzzled. I thought this arrangement was user friendly. (And a librarian in USA has written to say she finds the site ‘easy to navigate’.) The reviews are alphabetical by title, arranged in their year of publication. I thought this far easier to handle than one huge amorphous list. Also, it shows which books were published in which year.

BfA: Shouldn’t you have collaborated with people who know the children’s book scene in other languages, so that the website is multilingual, as South Africa is? 

JH:  You are quite right, of course. In an ideal world, this site would be handled by a team of dedicated lunatics who between them are fluent in all South African languages, all willing to work for free. In the real world, there is only one dedicated lunatic (me) who knows one language. (As Eccles said when he steered an ocean liner into Regents Park, ‘Nobody’s perfect!’)  Technologically, it would be difficult to maintain a site in 11 languages – and expensive.

BfA: You’ve certainly given yourself something to do in your retirement! Keeping things up to date may well prove a full-time job! For instance, as you’ll see in another part of this newsletter, Songololo Books is no longer with New Africa Books, so you’ll have to fix that. Doesn’t it feel a bit daunting? Or are you hugely looking forward to exactly that – keeping it up to date?

JH:  The Bookchat website will never be completely up to date. What is reassuring is to know that I have something worthwhile to work on for ever!

BfA: Of course you quite rightly say your ‘Notable Books from Overseas’ and your ‘World Classics’ are your selections. You’re always going to have someone (in this instance, me) whingeing on about them. For instance, The Secret Diary of Adrian Mole aged 13¾ and The Curious Incident of the Dog in the Night-Time – are those books for children and young people? Aren’t they for adult reading?

JH:  Even the publishers of Dog in the Night Time couldn’t make up their minds, so they issued two editions: one for young readers and one for adults. I prefer to compliment the young by considering them intelligent.

BfA: Congratulations on the website, and will you let us know how it goes? Do you have a way of tracking the number of hits the website gets? Is there a ‘letters to the editor’ facility? I don’t see a Contact Us click-on.

JH: Yes, I do have a means of checking on the number of visitors – not that many yet. And, yes, there will be an e-mail Contact address, though I don’t fancy a correspondence column. Thank you for sharing this with IBBY SA members.

BfA: Pleasure. If you think of any way in which members of IBBY SA can help, please let us know.

JH: Every now and then a single book gets published (like UTshepo mde / Tall Enough) without many people knowing. It would be great to be told of self-published children’s books or books from hitherto unknown publishers.

Resensies / Reviews
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For full reviews of the following books, please go to our website: 

Vir die volle resensies van die volgende boeke, gaan asb. na ons webwerf: www.ibbysa.org.za 

Katy of Sky Road by Dianne Case and Yvonne Hart (Maskew Miller Longman, Cape Town, 2008 

– Mooniq Shaikjee
Stad aan die einde van die wêreld deur Francois Bloemhof (Maskew Miller Longman, Kaapstad, 2007). 

- Lona Gericke

Summer of Toffie and Grummer, The by Edyth Bulbring (Oxford University Press Southern Africa, Cape Town, 2008)

– Lona Gericke

Verneukpan deur Jaco Jacobs (Maskew Miller Longman, Kaapstad, 2007)

– Lona Gericke
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